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CHAIR COCHRAN: . . (gavel) . . . Aloha. . .(spoke in Filipino) . . . Good morning,
Members.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: And will the Infrastructure Management Committee meeting
please come to order. It is February 13 th, 2012, Monday, about 9:05 a.m. and
before we begin, please turn off cell phones, set them to silence or any
noise-making devices. Salamat po. And let me introduce the Members that are
here today. Vice-Chair of this Committee is Michael Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, and also, we have Mr. Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, and we have our Council Chairman of, of Maui
County, Danny Mateo, aka Mr. Macho in the Philippines.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And next to Mr. Macho we have Don Couch, aka Daddy in the
Philippines.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRA_N: Mr. Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Morning, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And Mr. Vice-Chair of the Council, Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Members. Also our Administrative officials today
we have David Goode, Director of Public Works. Morning. I see we have Mr.
Jarvis Chun, Supervising Building Plans Examiner from Development Services
Administration and in the gallery, looks like Mr. Ralph Nagarnine, also with
Development Services Administration, and Deputy Corporation Counsel Michael
Hopper. And also to my left, we have our Legislative Committee or... Committee
Staff, Legislative Analyst Scott Jensen and Committee Secretary Yvette
Bouthillier. Good morning.
MS. BOUTHILLIER: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Public testimony will be accepted in a few minutes. Please sign up
at the desk in our eighth floor lobby. It will.. .testimony will be limited to three
minutes, with one minute to conclude and please, when testifying state your
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name, any organizations you may be affiliated with and also please keep
testimony to the item that is on the agenda today. So at this point, Members,
without objection, I shall open the floor for public testimony.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No objection.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. First testifier this morning is Jean Tessmer.
Ms. Tessmer...we'll set up a microphone for you there, ma'am.
MS. TESSMER: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Yeah, go ahead, Ms. Tessmer.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

MS. TESSMER: My name is Jean Tessmer. I am testifying as an individual and I'm
testifying against the County of Maui deleting Chapter 11 "Accessibility" from
the 2006 International Building Code. I have a story. Think of what would
happen if we did not have an electrical code? Everyone would be doing their own
thing, their own way. People could be getting electrocuted; houses may burn
down because of shorts. Your light switch could be under the house where you
would need to crawl to get to it or up in the attic where you'd need to get on a
ladder to reach it. What would happen if we didn't have a plumbing code? There
would be no sanitation, diseases spreading everywhere because we were doing
our business you know, who knows where. We would not be able to wash our
hands or have clean water to drink. If we did not have a building code, our
houses or businesses may not even have steps to access them. Instead we would
have to climb up a ladder or go on a loading dock to get in and out. There would
be no handrails or guardrails. Doorknobs could be six feet up with heavy chains
to unlock it, and we could not lift and the door would be stuck in the closed
position too heavy or too hard to push. Designers and contractors would not
know how to design or build anything consistently safe, nor will they be
responsible to make sure it happens. I can say with confidence, that all of the
above apply now, and is based on daily experience.. .is a daily experience for
individuals with disabilities in small businesses. Small businesses, mom and
pops, experience horrendous unexpected expenses due to lawsuits since they are
not designers or builders and end up being the bad guy. Individuals with
disabilities cannot get up steps, end up using floor drains for toilets, crawl upstairs
if they can, are not able to drink water or wash their hands and if complain, they
are the bad guys. Can you imagine a world like that? Unfortunately this is now,
reality today, every minute of every day for some small businesses and
individuals with disabilities here in Maui. For 30 years, under the state law HRS
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103-50, the County has enforced Accessibility Standards, ADA requirements and
Fair Housing standards for all of their buildings and facilities and programs. It is
a simple implementation. They tell a designer it has to be ADA, submit the plans
to DCAB for approval and build it without inspecting. The note in the A...in the
new 2006 IBC replacing Chapter 11 has already been tried without success in the
County of Hawaii for about ten years. On the flip side, the County of Hawaii,
Planning Department has been enforcing ADA accessible off street parking
requirements for over ten years, which includes specific construction
requirements, number of stalls, connection to accessible routes from the parking
to the building, an implementation which could be a model for our County. I
cannot tell you how to do your job. I can only tell you from 20 years of
experience with building codes, small businesses and individuals with disabilities,
that a large gap exist between what the County does for itself for ADA
compliance and what it does not do for small businesses and individuals with
disabilities. Thank you very much for this opportunity.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Tessmer. Members, any need for clarification
from the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Tessmer, for your testimony.
MS. TESSMER: You're welcome.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And Members, just a brief interlude. I wanted to just say that we
have an audience, Ms. Inouye, with the Kahului Elementary School, the Second
Grade. They're here to observe us today. Thank you for being here. And also
joining us is Councilmember Gladys Baisa. Thank you, Ms. Baisa for being here.
And also in the audience, Ms. Rowena Andag Dagdag-Andaya, has joined us
also from Public Works. Carrying on.. .any more testifiers? Anyone wishing to
testify, please sign up in the lobby. Otherwise, I shall now close testimonies with
no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .

ITEM NO. 39: REPEALING CHAPTERS 16.26A AND 16.08, MAUI COUNTY
CODE (MCC), AND ESTABLISHING NEW CHAPTERS 16.26B
AND 16.08A, MCC, RELATING TO THE BUILDING CODE
AND THE RESIDENTIAL CODE (CC 12-14, CC 12-15)
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Let's see, so today we have one item on our agenda and it relates
to two proposed bills, updating the Building Code and Housing Code. Today's
discussion will continue from the discussion initiated at our previous meeting on
January 30, 2012. I'd like to call the Members' attention to the revised proposed
bills approved as to form and legality transmitted on February 6, 2012. These two
bills are based on a 2006 editions of the International Building Code, the IBC and
the International Residential Code, the IRC. The bills also include certain
recommended revisions to the 2006 editions. I would also like to note that this. .
at this time, this is a time sensitive manner [sic]. The State of Hawaii adopted the
2006 editions on April 16, 2010. Each County has until April 16, 2012 to adopt
its own version of the IBC and the IRC or the State code will prevail. Please note
that the revised proposed bills make additional changes to the bills transmitted on
January 10, 2012 as described on pages two and three of the February 6
transmittal. So IM 39 is.. .IM 39 repealing Chapters 16.26A and 16.08, Maui
County Code and establishing new Chapters 16.26B and 16.08A, Maui County
Code relating to the Building Code and the Residential Code. At this point, I'll
turn the floor over to Public Works to give us an overview at this point. Mr.
Goode?
MR. GOODE: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Morning, Members. Morning, members of the
gallery, Second Grade, Kahului School. Good to see your government in action.
That's great. I'd like to just briefly touch on some of the points that were raised
in my February 6 th letter transmitted this.. .these revised bills, to go over some of
the changes in these bills from the previous bill. And the first one was that we
increase the size of a small water tank that could be added to a property without a
permit. This came from comments received from AIA Maui. Relating to agency
review times, we made a small amendment that would allow the building official,
which is the Director's Office, to make exceptions if indeed it looks like public
health and safety is being compromised. The duration of permit, this came up at
our last meeting, I think some Members asked about five years seemed like an
awfully long time to build something, and we would agree it's an awfully long
time and so we wanted to make it clear that if that five-year time period lapses,
that the permit holder would have to come in for a new permit under the then
current Code. Special inspections, which is something that's in our old Code,
these are basically for structural inspections, was inadvertently omitted in the first
draft, so that's been reinserted. We also inserted the recently passed ordinance
with this Council regarding post construction storm water quality best
management practices. That came, that law came into effect a month or so ago,
we needed to insert the whole thing back into this Building Code. And we also
amended the grandfathering clause to make, make it clear that someone who
submitted for building permit or who was in the process of getting inspections,
can actually just decide to go under the two.. .the new code, versus the old Code.
'Cause for some instances, it may make more sense for them to do so. In the
Residential Code--remember there's two Codes we're replacing--we want to
5

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
February 13, 2012

make it clear that variances and appeals will be the same as handled by the
Building Code, which is through the Board of Variances and Appeals. Amended
the grandfathering clause be the same as the Building Code clause on
;grandfathering. And then we added a section related to older or basically any
201E, G or H projects where they had certain exemptions relating to setbacks, so
that when those setback requirements were passed at that time, they contemplated
the Building Code at that time. Well, the Building Code changes as it relates to
the setbacks and firewalls. So what we want to do is essentially grandfather in
those projects that have received special setback considerations so they would
follow the Building Code at that time related to firewalls. Otherwise, they'd be
potentially subject to a very onerous requirement that wasn't contemplated when
they received that approval. And finally, I'd like to address Chapter 11 ADA
concerns and I thank the testifier for bringing this up, because I.. .1 wasn't correct
last Committee meeting when we discussed Chapter 11 and we...and I said that
we're essentially deleting it. We are following the State amendments. This is one
of the State Building Code amendments was to delete Chapter 11 but to replace it
with specific language. So if you look in your Building Code submittal on page
54, the pertinent section 1101 Scope, essentially what it says is, is that we're
gonna require now, and we haven't before, is require the building owner or their
representative to sign a written statement that they understand all the requirements
relating to accessibilities for persons with disabilities shall be complied with. So
we're gonna put them on notice, that the.. .that the law, which is a Federal law as
you all know, administered by the Department of Justice, is applicable in these
situations and they need to follow the law. I think the testimony we've heard, you
know, indicates that there's a number of probably commercial or institutional
owners that aren't aware of it. They do improvements and they perhaps don't
follow the Federal law. I will state that, you know, Department's not against
doing some sort of enforcement. It's a policy call. It's a policy call with this,
with this body. And I can say that our personal policy would be we don't like
unfunded mandates. So if, if the Committee or the Council now or in the future is
interested in adding provisions like Chapter 11 or some other provision that they
feel appropriate, we're happy to enforce them by reviewing plans and having
enforcement in the field. But until we know what those are and the cost
associated with it, I know for certain that we're not equipped now to do either
enforcement or review of plans. We could be in the future if that's the direction
this Council wants to go, and we'll work with you to understand what those costs
and liabilities may be, so we can come up with a program that's, that's effective
and not just a piece of paper that won't have any teeth behind it. So that's our
provision on Chapter 11, but I misspoke the previous Committee meeting by
saying we totally deleted it. It was deleted but we added back the State
amendments, which as far as we know, we're not aware of any county that has
these, and it was stated by the testifier that the Big Island has these, that they're
not being.. .that they're not effective. I think the State Building Code Council put
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it in because maybe they felt otherwise. So we're interested in working with you
if that's the direction you want to go. That's it, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Director Goode. Yeah, I'll open up the floor
now. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair and thank you, Mr. Goode, for that
clarification, but I'm aware that there are changes right now on the Federal level
as far as ADA and the.. .as well as of March, 2011, there were new codes that
were put out, new restrictions and compliance that were gonna.. .needed to be
followed. And I'm curious. If you're telling me Federal codes now don't have
any applicability to what we're doing here or would that still have application?
MR. GOODE: Well as far as I know, Corp. Counsel can chime in, it's the Federal law,
so folks have to -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So you're -MR. GOODE: --comply.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --you're going to have to comply no matter what?
MR. GOODE: The owner of the facility has to comply.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, the owner of the facility.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: But you don't review it? Before you answer, Mr., Mr....I
want to ask Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: I have a two-part answer. The answer is for County projects -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. GOODE: --when you guys fund a project, we send those plans to the State DCAB.
They review the plans for applicability to ADA. They only review public
projects, State and County projects. So for say a commercial entity redoing a
commercial space, they have to follow ADA. We do not review and neither does
DCAB.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So, then...
MR. GOODE: It's up to them, the owner, working through their design professional -7
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I see.
MR. GOODE: --to build in compliance with ADA.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So we have absolutely no say in what occurs in a
commercial building as far as ADA issues are concerned?
MR. GOODE: That's an accurate statement.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Corp. Counsel, please?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, I think that's essentially correct, Madam Chair. The, the Federal
law would apply, but if we were the builder in a certain case, we would have to
comply as the builder. But as far as reviewing private projects through the
building permit process, that owner would be responsible for compliance. But at
this point as Mr. Goode said, the County doesn't actually review that. So it is a
legal requirement, but the County through the building permit process does not
necessarily review every single other law that might apply to that building. The
owner would still be responsible for ADA compliance, you know, because that
would be a Federal law applicable to that project.
-

VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So Mr. Hopper, I understand what you're saying, but
however, if they do or they don't, then who and how does that ever come to light?
Somebody has to complain? Somebody has to say something? We don't have
any jurisdiction, as you're saying right now.
MR. HOPPER: Well, Madam Chair, the owner would be responsible for insuring
compliance with that provision. So right now the County of Maui doesn't do that
review. The State Building Code Council has put in their amendment that the
Counties would not be doing that review and if, you know, Mr. Goode can
explain what, you know, I don't know, additional training or personnel would be
required to do that type of review that's not being done now. But I would say if
the County does look to do that type of review, it would need to be careful to
make sure that, you know, the County would, would do that review and approval
and make sure it does comply with ADA because right now that, that is not done.
It is on the responsibility of the private business owner, and the County of Maui
doesn't necessarily enforce every law, you know, under the sun through the
building permit process. You know, the County Codes and you know, some other
areas are enforced but not necessarily the ADA in, in... currently. And I'm not
sure what other Counties do, but this is the State's recommendation is to have a
letter provided and a note that these codes are applicable, however the County of
Maui wouldn't be doing that enforcement.
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair, a follow-up question to Mr. Goode, if I
may?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure, go-ahead, Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Goode, you mentioned that you would follow the will
of this body or a future body as far as the regulations or enforcement of
regulations and the financial constraints that would be put on...or the need of
financial assistance in this area. Very quickly for the public and my knowledge
and maybe other Council members also, what are you talking about and how
much? I mean give me an idea of what would you.. .just something of this nature
cost us to do? I mean and I'm not -MR. GOODE: Madam Chair —
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --saying like exact dollar, that's okay.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
MR. GOODE: You know, Mr. Victorino, I cannot even venture a number right now.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I mean, for.. .1 mean, Mr. Chun's staff, he has four folks reviewing plans,
obviously we don't need that many, but no one knows how to review those plans.
We issue 1,500 building permits a year. That's 1,500 more reviews for this
particular law that we don't currently do. We have 1,500 permits. If you have
three, at least three inspections per, we do about 4,500...5,000 inspections a year.
We're not inspecting for this. We don't know how to inspect for this. So that's
the magnitude currently and until we have an idea of what we're talking about
then I can work with Council to come up with some numbers.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And that 1,500, is that all commercial? 1,500 is just
commercial -MR. GOODE: No, 1,500 permits that.. .for all permits.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: All permits.
MR. GOODE: All permits. So some are, yeah, correct, some are not commercial.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: And then an idea.. .we issued 3,000 permits a few years ago.
-9
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: So the potential's there to have at least....
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: What percentage commercial versus... 'cause a private
home obviously is, is pretty much exempt from these things, although I wish they
would look at it as future, futuristic, but how many commercial versus, you know,
1,500. What's the percentage, commercial versus residential?
MR. GOODE: We're guessing somewhere between a third and a half.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: A third and a half. So you're talking somewhere between
5 to 750?
MR. GOODE: Under today's permit environment, yes.
VICE CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, and 1,000 to 1,500 if you're talking heyday..
MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: At least the public understands.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Good explanation, though For County
facilities, buildings, sidewalks that we accept, those are all ADA compliant. So
you folks ensure that infrastructure for County stuff is compliant to ADA?
MR. GOODE: Correct, even our construction plans for those type of improvements, not
just buildings, are reviewed by DCAB.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. The other thing is that, you know, the
Federal government is the one that will be overseeing this thing for, you know,
private businesses. How do people get ahold of the Federal government to make
a complaint?
MR. GOODE: Here we go. This is a printout from the U.S. Department of Justice on
how to file a Title 3 complaint and it sounds like there's a, an address you can
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write to. I imagine they may have a website as well to U.S. Department of
Justice. So it looks like it's all on the Internet.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay. So I'm sure we're going to receive
some calls, you know our offices, like that; and you know how do we direct those
calls to the proper authority if we do receive complaints...if you could provide us
that information.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. GOODE: Can do.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? Yeah,
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you very much. And Mr. Goode,
just continuing on where Mr. Pontanilla left off, because of the limitations of
Chapter 11, had our own Commission on Disabilities provided any comment to
you regarding what they...what their concerns could be from this limited scope?
MR. GOODE: I'm not aware that they have. No.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Are you aware whether or not they have at least seen the
code as being recommended at this point?
MR. GOODE: I don't know if they.. .1 don't think it's been transmitted to them.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Okay and my only...one of my concerns is just
the fact that all that's being required is a signed statement, and if there is no
follow-up on that signed statement, you know, we just begin...I begin to wonder
how valid something like that is in just saying, yeah, I'm gonna do it and it's not
really followed up on. So whether or not they do it or not, meet compliance,
would just be an issue, and if you've got to complain to the U.S., U.S. Justice
Department, then it just seems to be a void somewhere, where we're not
specifically addressing ADA compliance requirements. So I just see that as a
weak link in what I think is a pretty good change for us in the Code. So I
have.. .just wanted to share my concerns regarding this specific area. Thank you,
Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Sure.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Members for the...Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just a few questions, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sir, I'm curious, on the County projects when we
need to comply with ADA, let's say it's a sidewalk or a easement to a current or
existing building, who ensures that we are in compliance? We say we are in
compliance ourselves and that's good enough?
MR. GOODE: Well, what we do, Mr. Hokama, is we send the plans to DCAB, And they
can come back with comments or red line.. .marks up on the plans. Then we meet
those comments. There are instances where we can't meet some of the slope
requirements because our island is just simply greater than 5 percent in certain
places; and so what we do is we execute.. .in fact, I sign them that...it's just
basically a statement of infeasibility that, you know, we do our best efforts but
simply infeasible and it's almost always related to slope and so those are filed and
away we go. Then once the plans are fmished, you know, meeting the comments,
then those become part of the specifications for the contractor and it's up to our
inspectors to ensure that they're built properly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For existing business and commercial buildings, if the
patron may have issues, is it some type of OSHA consideration or concern, or that
wouldn't apply, that would only apply to an employee?
MR. GOODE: I'm not an expert on OSHA, but probably be...it'd probably be an
employee or if it's a construction site then construction workers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Are we to understand that.. .you know for me,
I like to have it listed, yeah. We got.. .we, we are approving.. .1 am assuming,
Chair, in the proposed document there's a lot of photographs, charts and maps, so
that is all.. .that is being incorporated as part of the Code, am I.. .is that a good
understanding on the Committee's part, that what we see in this document is part
of the code itself., this photograph, this maps?
MR. GOODE: That's correct, and if I could add, maybe Mr. Chun can elaborate. We're
going to have those maps online because the detail is really good online. So
maybe Mr. Chun could itemize which ones we're gonna have online
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I would appreciate it if you could maybe, you
know, put the source of where these maps from and the date of the, a map or
who's your source of information. And I just bring it up because, you know, I'm
looking at the wind.. .the wind speed conversion charts, the maps, you know, for
Lanai and Maui island, Molokai island, and you know, I just fmd it
- 12 -
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interesting I'm going to rely on somebody, I'm not sure who it is sometimes on
this information, so until the Code changes, all of this will be the Code as we see
it in the binder currently. Is that right, Mr. Chun?
MR. CHUN: That's correct. Yeah, we are...the Administration previously had
discussion about the clarity of the maps, so after being reproduced many times,
we understand that it's not an easy thing to see. So as the.. .my Director has
mentioned, we plan to put it on our website so that the designers can access it,
yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So far because of our unique County, we haven't had
concerns with, you know, this...for us we're entering into interesting areas
topographic effects, wind speed, conversions, you know, impacts and density, air
pressure points, you know, so for...for the common guy that is watching us or
trying to understand what we're doing to make it workable for them to do maybe
a home, I hope we don't forget some just plain language as best as we can when
we can in the Code. The last one, Chair, is -CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --again, you know, I have my issues with Lanai and
how it may or may not work well for us regarding this 201E adjustment, and so I
understand we are going to grandfather what has already been approved. If that
house goes to renovation, he still qualifies under the old approved Code of the
original building or he moves up and is not required with that firewall condition
under the new Code if adopted?
MR. CHUN: Councilmember, the, that so-called grandfathering clause is only for the
firewall. The.. .in our current building code, the firewall would be required for
that type of use less than three feet to a property line. In the lRC, now it would
require a one hour firewall, five feet or less than five feet to the property line. So
in looking at... specifically the 201E and G that was approved for Lanai City,
there were many sub-standard lots created and specifically lots under 4,500 square
feet obtained an exemption, a 201E exemption, to have four foot setbacks, front,
rear and sides. So we were sensitive in, you know, honoring that exemption.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So my question is, if that owner needs to go through a
renovation, what happens to that firewall requirement? He needs to now have that
firewall squared away with the renovation -MR. CHUN: No, only...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and with the new Code?
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MR. CHUN: No. He could use the old exempt, the old Building Code requirement of
three feet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Only on that portion, the firewall requirement?
MR. CHUN: No, on...we would honor all firewalls or allow the building to be built four
feet to a property line.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But then he would still need to comply with
everything that is, would be in the current, updated Code, right?
MR. CHUN: Yes, everything except the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Only the firewall is the variant -MR. CHUN: That is...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
language, right?

--the grandfathered component regarding this

MR. CHUN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? Seeing
none, Members, I'll make a recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR COCHRAN: I'll entertain a motion to recommend passage of the revised
proposed bills on first reading and filing of this County communication.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. I have a motion by Mr. Victorino and a second by Mr.
Couch...is that you, Mr. Couch? Oh, Mr...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Pontanilla.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, Mr. Pontanilla...Vice-Chair Pontanilla. All those in favor -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes...or sorry, discussion. Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just wanted...a couple of comments, quick
comments, please.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm very supportive of what the Department and you
are trying to accomplish, Chair. So I thank you. I think the key advantage of us
doing it now is because we get to adopt it, we get to also revise it if we need to or
make adjustments to the Code because it will be our version that we'll be
amending. So.. .1 think that's our benefit. But I just wanted to ask, you know,
part of the last meeting we talked about structures like with--what did we call it?-undomesticated animals or whatever it was, none of that has changed in this
version, right? We still keeping what we talked about from the last meeting or did
we delete it?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, it's currently it's deleted.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So what if we wanted to retain it?
MR. GOODE: Well, we have that language ready, and I suppose if the Committee wants
to vote on that, then we'll.. .and that's the will of the body, that's the direction
we'll go.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You want to make a motion, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't know if all the Members remember...this is a
discussion that I brought up, Members, when I was looking at how, you know, the
tools the County has to enforce some of these considerations of whether you call
it noise or unwanted animal, you know, in your neighborhood kinda issues; and
right now, I would like the County to maintain as much tools as possible. Then if
we need to delete it from this later, we can.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Uh-huh..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But I think we should look at all the tools we
currently have so that when we do have this meeting I'm planning to schedule, we
can review everything in totality and make then a better informed decision, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, Mr. Hokama. Yeah, Mr. Couch, then Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you and I concur with Mr. Hokama's comments.
Mr. Goode, real quick, if I may ask him one question on that.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Since we're in the middle of the motion. Any, can you
refresh our memory why you wanted to take that out, 'cause I think Mr. Hokama
has got, is on point with trying to give us more tools instead of take some away.
MR. GOODE: Sure, okay. Madam Chair, Mr. Couch. The language in the current
Housing Code that we propose to delete in the International Residential Code-those are the equal equal Codes--has to do with animal control which we believe
is either a planning, should be a planning, zoning type ordinance or maybe animal
control and I'll just read it for you. This is straight out of the Housing Code
currently. It says, No horses, cows, calves, swine, goats, chickens, ducks, pigeons
or other animals or fowl shall be kept in or within 20 feet from any dwelling. So
the operative words here are "kept" which we mean like some kind of pen, not a
free range; and "any dwelling" means not only your personal dwelling but a
neighbor's dwelling. This section shall not apply to pets, such as dogs, cats, birds
and other small, domesticated animals provided that such pets shall be limited to a
reasonable number. Of course that language gives us heartburn from time to time,
what's a reasonable number of cats, dogs, et cetera. So that allows.. .when we do
get calls about chickens in particular, all that we can enforce is that if there's a
chicken coop, it's got to be 20 feet from everybody's house. Now if I have it in
my backyard and you're my neighbor, you're not happy about say my roosters,
the difference between 20 feet and say 12 feet for setbacks is eight feet. It sounds
the same. So what happens is we enforce it. We have them comply, move the
coop. But to the people that complained, nothing really changed and so they're
not real happy. And so it's something that our inspectors do. We're not excited
about it because we see the results, and that's why we proposed to delete it and
we felt that it's something that probably best embodied in a zoning ordinance or
an animal control ordinance. But if it's the will of the body to keep it as is, we
know how to, we know how to enforce this, but it's, you know, it's the results
that, I think, the folks want, we can't provide.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Goode. Mr. Couch, further discussion? Mr.
Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Goode, I know the different
counties are also doing the reviewing. In fact I think the Big Island already
approved it. Have you talked to the different Public Works Directors from the
different county in regards to the Building Code and the Plumbing Code that
being considered this morning?
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MR. GOODE: Madam Chair, Mr. Pontanilla, I briefly spoke with some of my
counterparts at a conference a few months ago. Mr. Nagamine, who is in the
audience, is on the State Building Code Council and that's where the
representatives from every County meet monthly to go over the... go over the
changes, how things are going and the next series of changes, which will be
coming to this body in maybe a year and a half. So maybe he has some
information related to the other counties. But we know--I think we handed out
previously--where all the counties are. In most instances, we're right at the
forefront or maybe behind by one, by a few months on particular Codes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Pontanilla, did you need Mr. Nagamine to come and
elaborate?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, maybe. That would be good.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Mr. Nagamine? Thank you for being here.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know at the HSAC meeting, the only County
that brought up this issue regarding building and the plumbing code is island of
Hawaii; and on Friday, they said they had...took up this particular items and
they're moving forward on it, so I just was curious.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Nagamine?
MR. NAGAMINE: Yeah. Relative to where all the other counties are, my understanding
is that they're all adopting the Statewide amendments; and so they're pretty much
following what we're doing. And in terms of timetable, I think we're all about
the same stage. We're trying to adopt all the codes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Would you know if the different islands
are considering, you know, things like what was discussed earlier by Mr. Hokama
and Mr. Couch?
MR. NAGAMINE: I know that every county has its own unique way of operating so
they have their own local amendments. But in terms of the Statewide
amendments, I think we're all being pretty consistent.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: All the same?
MR. NAGAMINE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
-17-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
February 13, 2012

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Nagamine. Members, any
discussion for Mr. Nagarnine here while we have him? Seeing none, any...yes,
Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then would an amendment be in order, Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKA.MA: Then I would make a motion to amend to retain the
language regarding the animal control component in the Building Code.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair, for discussion.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Hokama to retain the
animal, I guess, control portion of the Building Code...Residential Code [sic] -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Housing Code . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: --in the Residential Code and seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Members, any discussion on the motion? Seeing none, all in favor say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed? Seeing none, the amendment...motion passes with,
let's see--two, four, six--seven ayes and zero noes. Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carron, Couch, Hokama, Mateo and
Pontanilla.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Now back to the main motion. Any further discussion, Members?
Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed, say no. Seeing no opposition the main motion also
passes with seven ayes and zero noes.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Hokama, Mateo and
Pontanilla.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of revised bills; and FILING of
communications.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Members, that was our one and only item on the agenda today.
Those of us that went abroad to the Philippines, welcome back, and thank you, all,
for being here. The Infrastructure Management Committee meeting is now
adjourned. . (gavel) . . .
ADJOURN: 9:43 a.m.

ELLE COCHRAN, Chair
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